Dear Gordon 

We addressed a pamphlet to you last year, when you were still Chancellor, making the case for government to provide the ‘Fourth Option’: improve existing, build new and make first class council housing sustainable. 

The private sector failure to provide secure and genuinely affordable homes is now reinforced by the growing housing crisis. 

The sub prime market crash in America is rightly ringing alarm bells here. This is the price of pushing people into taking on more debt than they can afford whilst denying them first class public housing sector that people want. 

If people don’t have a decent home, if the cost of their housing is too high and their future is insecure then their chances in education, health, work and life are massively diminished. 

Everyone welcomed your pledge last year to build three million new homes. We also welcomed the warm words from you and the six Labour Party deputy leadership candidates promising that government would at last invest in council housing. 

But neither the Housing Green Paper nor the Housing and Regeneration Bill deliver on the expectations you created. Your plans rely on the private sector but private building is now falling not rising. Registered Social Landlords, increasingly unaccountable big businesses, are also failing to do the job despite receiving massive public subsidies over the last twenty years. The credit squeeze means they can’t raise money on the markets and they will provide less secure, more expensive and less accountable housing. 

Your maiden speech as Prime Minister referred to the last two big house building programmes. Council housing was a major part of both. It was decent, affordable, secure and managed by an accountable landlord. Of course when government encouraged councils to cut corners, lower standards meant poor consequences but the best tradition of first class council housing has stood the test of time. 

If councils can’t build, our housing drive will fail and nothing will be achieved before a 2010 election. We welcomed Yvette Cooper’s announcement last December of a review into the Housing Subsidy System “to ensure that we have a sustainable, long term system for financing council housing”. But councils need something now to enable them all to meet the Decent Homes standard and to assure them that government is committed to fully funding the management, maintenance, repair and improvement of council housing. 

If you are genuinely committed to a sustainable future for council housing, the honest position is to announce a moratorium on further privatisation. Anything less amounts to yet more unacceptable bullying and blackmailing tenants and councils down the privatisation road. 

We need a ‘level playing field’ now. That should include Management & Maintenance and Major Repairs allowances related to council needs, access to Social Housing Grant and an investment allowance to make building new council housing possible. And you should require extensive public consultation about uses of public land – including the option of building council housing – before it can be sold off for private development. 

There is overwhelming support for the ‘Fourth Option’ of direct investment in council housing. Two and a half million existing council tenants in some 200 authorities have rejected privatisation. The 1.67 million households on council housing waiting lists show strong demand. Our campaign bringing together tenants, trade unions, councillors, MPs shows broad public support. 

Fifty-two MPs sponsored our four amendments to the Housing and Regeneration Bill. Three quarters of the Report Stage debate was taken up addressing these issues. Both show the strength of feeling amongst MPs. 

Three consecutive Labour Party conferences have supported the principles of the ‘Fourth Option’: direct investment in council housing. I hope Labour Party members and trade unions will submit amendments to the Labour Party’s draft policy document published on 2 May, that the case for the ‘Fourth Option’ will continue to be a priority at union conferences this summer and be part of the trade union’s negotiating agenda with government. Finally, I hope that government will listen. 

Austin Mitchell MP, chair, House of Commons Council Housing group 

This pamphlet carries the crucial arguments and facts that information on tenants, trade unionists, councillors and MPs facing the threat of privatisation and fighting for new council housing need to organise effective campaigns. Read it and order copies for other local activists and representatives – and make sure everyone in this fight does the same. 

